BOROUGH  OF  KETTERING

At the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road, Kettering on 30th June 2004.

Present:

	Councillor
	E. Brace (The Mayor)
	Councillor
	C. Lamb

	“
	M. Lynch (Deputy Mayor)
	“
	S. Lynch

	“
	L. Adams
	“
	M. Malin

	“
	P. Anderson
	“
	J. Padwick

	“
	M. Bayes
	“
	W. Parker

	“
	C. Brown
	“
	A. Pote

	“
	L. Bunday
	“
	G. Rennie

	“
	J. Burton
	“
	C. Smith-Haynes

	“
	R. Civil
	“
	J. West

	“
	D. Coe
	“
	D. Whyte

	“
	P. Corazzo
	“
	A. Wiley

	“
	D. Darby
	“
	

	“
	M. Dearing
	“
	

	“
	M. Don
	“
	

	“
	T. Freer
	“
	

	“
	C. Groome
	“
	

	“
	R. Groome
	“
	

	“
	J. Hakewill
	“
	

	“
	P. Hollobone
	“
	

	“
	U.Jones
	“
	

	“
	S. King
	“
	


04.C.17

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors T. Evans, Gordon, J. Henson, L. Henson and Humfrey.

04.C.18

COUNCILLORS JENNY HENSON AND TED EVANS

Members of the Council were informed of Councillor Jenny Henson’s recent illness and consequent operation. A letter from the Mayor on behalf of the Council would be sent conveying the members best wishes for  a speedy recovery. 

It was also noted that Councillor Ted Evans was unwell and the Council’s best wishes would be conveyed to him also.

04.C.19

MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 12th May 2004 be approved as a correct record, and signed by the Mayor.

04.C.20

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors S. Lynch and Bunday declared a personal interest in respect of Item 8 (i) as Ward Councillors.

Councillors Burton and Anderson declared a personal  interest in respect of the second motion under Item 9 (in respect of town centre car parking) as Town Centre traders.

04.C.21

MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS




The Mayor made the following announcements:-

Members were reminded of the Civic Service and Parade to be held on Sunday 4th July 2004, and asked to assemble at 2.20pm in the London Road Car Park.

Members were reminded of the Eco-Schools event to be held on Friday 2nd July.

04.C.22

CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S REPORT

The Chief Executive informed the Council that members of staff had undertaken the ‘Three Peaks’ Challenge and had raised a sum of money to go to the Mayor’s Charity Fund.

04.C.23

LEADER OF THE COUNCIL’S REPORT

Councillor Freer, the Leader of the Council, notified members further of the illnesses of Councillors Ted Evans and Jenny Henson. He also congratulated Councillors Anderson and Hollobone on behalf of  members on the recent additions to their families.

He also notified members of the recent death of Cyril Brown B.E.M, the former Mayor’s Chauffeur and Sergeant, and paid tribute to his contribution to the Council over many years.

04.C.24

PUBLIC SPEAKERS

Mark Winspear and Keli Watts representing the Kettering Chamber of Trade requested to speak in respect of the second motion listed at Item 9 (Town Centre Car Parking).

04.C.25

PERIODIC ELECTORAL REVIEW

A report was submitted that notified members of the decision of the Electoral Commission to direct the Boundary Committee for England (BCE) to undertake a review of the electoral arrangements for the Borough. The report also requested that a methodology be established for decisions to be made relating to the Review.

Having been informed of the processes to be undertaken, and the planned timetable for the Review, members



RESOLVED

that:-

i) it be noted that the Periodic Electoral Review will take place commencing in August 2004;

ii) a report establishing the methodology for the Council’s input to the Review be submitted to Overview Committee on 8th September 2004; and

iii) representatives from the Boundary Committee for England be invited to make a presentation to members to explain their approach to the Review and answer members’ questions.

04.C.26
ISE SKATEPARK – REQUEST FOR INCREASE IN THE CAPITAL PROGRAMME

 
A report was submitted that sought the approval of Council to increased the capital budget for the above scheme by £29,500 to fund the improvements approved by the Council’s Executive Committee at its meeting held on 16th June 2004.


Details of the Executive’s consideration of the matter were submitted to inform Council’s decision.

RESOLVED 
that the capital Budget for works at Ise Skate park be increased by £29,500 to a total of £53,000.

04.C.27

CORPORATE IMPROVEMENT PLAN 2004/08

Members received a report that presented the Corporate Improvement Plan for approval by Full Council. Members were informed that the ‘Good’ assessment in the Council’s Comprehensive Performance Assessment had resulted in a relaxation of some of the statutory content of the Plan. It was also noted that the cost of producing the Plan had also been reduced.

In their consideration of  the Plan, members expressed the hope that actions that would be taken as a result of it, would match its content, particularly with regard to litter and grass-cutting at the gateways to the town. It was noted that extra provision had been included in the budget to address these issues, and that there would be a report on grass-cutting and litter-picking submitted to the Executive in the future.

In response to a question on the national Area Profiles Initiative, members were informed that it was anticipated that Ward profiles would be finished later this year, and that the Council was making very good progress towards completing these compared with other Councils in the pilot scheme.

In response to comments made, it was noted that officers would undertake a final review of the wording of the document prior to production, to ensure it was easy to understand and avoided jargon as much as possible. Further investigation with regard to the potential inclusion in the document of reference to an Urban Design Exercise in Burton Latimer would be undertaken.

RESOLVED
that the Corporate Improvement Plan for 2004 -2008 be formally approved.

04.C.28

MOTIONS

Councillor King proposed and Councillor Adams seconded that :-

‘ This Council supports efforts in line with Key Action 2A1 of the Corporate Improvement plan towards making Kettering Borough Council an Eco-friendly Council by asking appropriate committees (Policy and Improvement and/or Monitoring and Audit) to order a review into how environmentally friendly practice at Kettering Borough Council is, and to research ways of how Kettering Borough Council can achieve the ‘Eco-Council’ status urged on us by the pupils of Geddington Primary School.’

Further to the above, Councillor proposed as an amendment , Councillor Parker seconded and it was 


RESOLVED

that :-

‘ This Council supports efforts in line with Key Action 2A1 of the Corporate Improvement plan towards making Kettering Borough Council an Eco-friendly Council by asking the Overview Committee to order a review into how environmentally friendly practice at Kettering Borough Council is, and to research ways of how Kettering Borough Council can achieve the ‘Eco-Council’ status urged on us by the pupils of Geddington Primary School.’

Prior to consideration of the next motion, the Mayor made a short statement regarding this item that was accepted by the Council and he remained in the Chair for its consideration.

Mark Winspear and Keli Watts of Kettering Chamber of Trade both addressed the Council and urged that any plans to introduce car parking charges in the Town Centre from 9am to 11am on weekdays be re-considered, particularly due to the likely impact on trade, on people with lower incomes and on those from rural areas.

Councillor Padwick proposed and Councillor Don seconded that :-

‘This Council acknowledges the support for free car parking in town centre car parks on weekdays from 9:00am to 11:00am and the difficulties that abolition would be likely to cause for trade, the less well off and those from rural areas. In line with the recommendation of the Overview Committee, the Council will therefore retain free car parking on weekdays from 9:00am to 11:00am.’

Further to the above, Councillor Hakewill proposed, Councillor Pote seconded and it was

RESOLVED 
that the matter be forwarded to the meeting of the Council’s Executive to be held on 14th July 2004 under the terms of Rule 18.6 (a) (i) of the Council Procedure Rules included in the Council’s Constitution.

04.C.29

MEMBERS’ QUESTIONS




Councillor Adams asked the following question:

As we are now 13 months into this Conservative administration and your manifesto stated, "the key first action is to introduce full pedestrianisation in Kettering town centre say between the hours of 12 noon and 5.00 pm.  This will make the town centre a more attractive area and will be easier for shoppers and their children to walk around...."
 

I would like to know what steps been taken to allow you to be close to achieving this manifesto promise.  As your manifesto also states "we know this will make life potentially more difficult for the disabled and we will put one of our members in charge of the debate we intend to have with them...." Could you inform us as to where in the process we are with that debate?

Councillor Parker, as the relevant portfolio holder, responded as follows :-

The Kettering Area Forum has recently considered whether to press ahead with the proposals to reverse traffic flows in Kettering Town centre and agreed to consider a wider report about all the options, including fuller pedestrianisation, at its next meeting. The County Council are therefore preparing a report to the next Forum meeting on 21st July. I have been keeping in touch with members and officers at the County Council about the practicalities and timescales for any changes and I am hopeful that progress will be possible in the near future. In the meantime, I have been seeking to arrange a meeting with disability groups to hear their views and see how we can accommodate their needs, and again, I expect to be able to sit down with them in the very near future.   
Prior to the next question being put, Councillor Don declared a personal and prejudicial interest and left the Chamber. 

Councillor Corazzo asked the following question:-

"Would the portfolio holder, please inform the council of the revised timetable for the voluntary sector to apply for their SLA grants for the period April '05 to March '08. We understand that independent consultants are now engaged, and seeking the views of our partners in the voluntary sector, however if this council intends to work towards the usual timescales, then applications would need to be submitted by September 1st. 

Is this a realistic date? 

Are we keeping our partners informed?"
Councillor Freer responded as follows:

The Council is committed to a funding regime which provides certainty to the voluntary sector and certainty to the Council about what services local people can expect because of the funding. This year the Council is grant-funding a total of £265,000 to 16 organisations in addition to Twinning grants of £2,300 and the small grants programme of £10,000.

At its meeting on 10th December 2003, the Executive asked for a review of the grant allocation process. Subsequently, we decided that this review should be undertaken by a consultant, and Modena Consulting was appointed following a tendering process.

The organisations that we currently fund are being kept informed. They were written to on 25th May informing them of the consultant and asking them to take part. They have shared their views with the consultant.

The review is proceeding according to the planned timetable and terms of reference, which means that a report will be considered by the Executive on 22nd September and organisations will be invited to re-apply for grants on completion of the review.

(The meeting started at 7:00pm and ended at 8:30pm)

Signed__________________________________________

The Mayor
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